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January 2019 

Meeting Date Change/ 2019 Meetings 

ATTENTION EAST LAWRENCE!  
When updating our Bylaws this summer, we found that we delay our meetings sev-
eral times a year due to holidays. So, in order to remain consistent and more pre-
dictable, ELNA will change our monthly meeting schedule to the 2nd Monday of 
each month, instead of our usual 1st Monday. The 2nd Monday change will begin 
THIS MONTH, January of 2019. Meetings will continue to be held from 7-9pm, 
and in the New York School library when school is in session.   
The 2019 Meetings: 

Monday January 14th, New York School 
Monday February 11th, New York School 
Monday March 11th, (USD 497 Spring Break) Delaware Street Commons 
Monday April 8th, New York School 
Monday May 13, New York School 
Monday June 10th, location TBD 
Monday July 8th, location TBD 
Monday August 12th, location TBD 
Monday September 9th,  New York School 
Monday October 14th, New York School 
Monday November 11th, New York School 
Monday December 9th, New York School 

For timely news and updates, you can always check our website: eastlawrence.com, 
follow us on Facebook: https://www.facebook.com/eastlawrence, and subscribe to 
our weekly email newsletter at: http://www.eastlawrence.com/join/thursday-
enews/. 

From The President: 
Neighbors! 2019 is upon us. Here’s to having another good year 
in East Lawrence. 2018 was a good year for us. We hosted a 
successful Yart Sale and a great Block Party. We kicked off the 
Rebuilding East 9th Together Arts Project collaborating with the 
Arts Center to utilize the Arts Place grant. We sold concessions 
at the Kaw Valley Kickball League at Hobbs Park. We pub-
lished 6 issues of our paper newsletter, and sent out our weekly email news every 
Thursday. We sponsored a Homes Tour that we hope can become a regular happen-
ing in East Lawrence. The City started rebuilding 9th street (albeit very slowly!). 
We adopted a Family for Christmas. 

Looking forward to 2019, we hope to continue with these activities and more. We 
are moving our monthly meetings to the 2nd Monday of the month. And, we’ll have 
a small group meetup on the 3rd Monday of each month that any and all are invited 
to attend. We’ll meet at 8:30 pm at a local watering hole on Jan. 21 to start. We’ll 
have many volunteer opportunities for you to participate. Begin at the New York 
School MLK Chili Feed (Jan. 22), continue with the Yart Sale (last Saturday in 
March) and then on to those KVKL concessions (on some Sunday nights in May to 
August). We will want your input on the proposed Bicycle Boulevard along 13th 
street and more. Keep up with us via our paper newsletter delivered to your door, 
sign up for our weekly emails, and follow us on Facebook. Come out and let your 
voice be heard. We’ll be here! 

http://www.eastlawrence.com/meetings/
http://www.eastlawrence.com/meetings/
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Adopt a Family Thanks 
We thank you, our dear friends and neighbors, for help-
ing us make one family’s Christmas brighter.   

Joe Bickford and marci francisco 
Eric and Josie Jay and Family 

Struct/Restruct 
KT Walsh and Brad Gibson 

Kaitlyn Stanley 
Karen Siebel 

Matt, Max, and Ella Hall 
Uma, Isaac, and Juliette Outka 

Heather Coates 
Judy Romero 

Krista and Josh Gentry and Family 
Terri Finneman 

Doug Byers 
Cindy Suenram and Arch Naramore 

Phil Collison 
Diane Taveggia 
Catherine Reed 
Phil Collison 

Pam Blackburn 
Aaron Paden 
Chris Lempa 

Carrie Lindsey 
Frank Janzen 

Lane Eisenbart 
Emily Cope and Family 

VanGo Arts 
Scott Frazier and Jim Garner 

Ryan McAdoo 

Please Attend! 
New York Elementary Annual MLK Chili Feed 

Tuesday January 22nd 2019, from 5-7pm 
in the New York School Gym and Cafeteria 

All friends, family, and neighbors are welcome. This is an all 
community event! 

A free will cash donation will be collected at the door to bene-
fit New York Elementary.  

Chili (both meat and vegetarian), with sides, drinks, and des-
serts will be served. New York School music teacher, Mrs. 
Galbreath, has organized a performance. 

What you can bring:  
Students of New York are asked to contribute an item to the 
Chili Feed and to bring that item to school the day of the event, 
Tuesday January 22nd. 
 Kindergarten and 1st:  carrot and celery sticks, for sides 
 2nd and 3rd:  shredded cheese for topping 
 4th and 5th: saltine crackers, for sides 

Students, families, friends, and neighbors can bring: 
Anyone can bring desserts to contribute. Bars, cookies, slices 
of pie or cake, anything easily portioned would be great. Al-
though the Sunrise Project folks will be making vegetarian 
chili for the event, if anyone would like to contribute vegetari-
an chili, that would be welcome too. Community contributions 
can be brought to the school any time during the school day 
January 22nd.   

Let’s celebrate the life and work of Dr. Martin Luther King Jr 
together! See you there! 
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Phil Collison 
phil@pcollison.com 

What projects do you 
want to work on this 
year? I am excited about 
the east 9th Arts project. 
It will be a financial shot for grass roots 
art within our boundaries. I am also excit-
ed that the rebuild of 9th street may actu-
ally get finished. And I do think the work 
we do for the Yart Sale and the Block 
Party are important for the culture in our 
neighborhood. I hope we can have a posi-
tive impact on the new Downtown Study 
and that we can enhance downtown 
neighborhoods rather than turn them over 
to near-sighted developers. 

What do you want East Lawrence to know 
about you as a board member? This will 
be my 43rd year here in Lawrence, and I 
hope that we can keep Lawrence progres-
sive. We need to keep pushing the City to 
make decisions that are in the best inter-
est of its Citizens, and not necessarily 
follow the latest economic trends that 
don’t stand the test of time. 

Anything else you'd like to share? Come 
out and get involved! 

Catherine Reed 
reed.catherine@-
gmail.com 

What projects do you 
want to work on this 
year? Anything involv-
ing the outdoor environ-
ment, including the 
Wishing Bench. 

What do you want people to know about 
you as a board member? I worked for 
many years as a scientist and now I’m an 
artist. As a board member, I’m currently 
the secretary. 

Anything else you want to tell East Law-
rence? Come and see us at the monthly 
ELNA meeting, or write to us by e-mail or 
on Facebook. 

Mike Anderson 
andersonforlaw-
rence@gmail.com 

What projects do you want 
to work on this year? I’m 
looking forward to work-
ing on our budget. I’m also 
hopeful about the 9th street arts corridor 
project. 

What do you want people to know about 
you as a board member? I care about my 
neighborhood, my community, and my 
city. 

Anything else you want to tell East Law-
rence? If you’ve never seen a KVKL 
kickball game on Sunday nights at Hobbs 
Park in the summer you are missing out. 
9pm every Sunday from June through 
August.  

KT Walsh 
Notes to 732 Rhode Island -- 
732, coo coo cachoo 

What projects do you want to 
work on this year? I’m super 
excited to be on the E. 9th Art 
Team – (fearless) leader 

Mandy Enfield, Alex Olson (Lawrence 
Arts Center,) and Lane Eisenbart 
(ELNA). The art can be anywhere in East 
Lawrence, we’ll have a Youth Corps, and 
we are committed to include all the 
neighbors, no matter what the differences 
of the past. Let’s all work together on 
inclusive, grass-roots Community Art! 

What do you want people to know about 
you as a board member? I’m 66 and en-
joy the invisibility that comes with being 
an older woman in our culture. You can 
roam and explore and no one is suspi-
cious. You can get away with more. heh-
heh-heh. 

Anything else you want to tell East Law-
rence? We live in the best neighborhood 
in the galaxy. We have a deep, important 
history, a good range of ages, talents, and 
really engaged people. I’m so glad my 
friend Terri Tork told me 40+ years ago 
that if I moved to Lawrence, the only 
neighborhood to live in is East Lawrence.  

Holly Myers 

My name is Holly Myers. 
My wife and I have lived at 
1045 Connecticut Street 
since 1993. I love that old 
house and I love the East 
Lawrence neighborhood. I 
joined the ELNA board to hopefully give 
back to our neighborhood and help out in 
whatever way I can. I enjoy gardening and 
most especially, I love a good project. I 
like to fix/build things and learn new 
skills.  Owning an old house has provided 
me with the perfect classroom to do so. 

What projects do you want to work on this 
year? As for projects as a board member, 
I’m new and still learning the ropes so I’m 
willing to help with whatever initiatives 
the board is pursuing.  Personally, the next 
things on my never ending list of home 
projects include finishing rebuilding my 
porches and turning my garage into a more 
functional work space. 

What do you want East Lawrence to know 
about you as a board member? One of the 
things I love about living here is that it’s a 
neighborhood, not just a bunch of houses 
in close proximity.  If you’re out and about 
and see us working in the yard, we’d love 
to meet you. If YOU have a project going 
on at your house, I’d love to hear about it.   
Maybe we can swap some knowledge. If 
you have any concerns about the neighbor-
hood, let me know about those too. 

Anything else you’d like to share? Like I 
said earlier, if you come by the house and 
see us out in the yard, feel free to stop by 
and chat. If you have any questions or con-
cerns, you can e-mail me at: 
trixie.brown@hotmail.com 
 
If there’s anything I can do to help, I’m  
happy to do so.  

Aaron Paden  

Aaron Paden has served on 
the ELNA Board since birth. 
At least, it feels like that 
sometimes. Aaron is a ma-
chinist at KU’s Center for 
Remote Sensing of Ice Sheets. He is also 
an art documentation and wedding photog-
rapher. You can email Aaron at aa-
ronpaden@gmail.com   call or text to 
(785) 842-6400. 

Joshua Davis 

Joshua Davis is employed in 
communications and is serv-
ing his 4th year on the 
ELNA Board. Joshua can be 

reached at jd12345@gmail.com. 

Kaitlyn Stanley 

kaitstanley@gmail.com 

What projects do you want 
to work on this year? This 
year my goals are to finish 
graduate school and stop 
losing socks in the laundry. 

What do you want people to know about 
you as a board member? As a board mem-
ber, I’m committed to learning more about 
this wonderful community and listening to 
the concerns of the neighborhood.  

Anything else you want to tell East Law-
rence? My favorite ways to spend time are 
on my bike, learning from my neighbors 
on East Lawrence porches, and at the Kan-
sas River. I love that living in this neck of 
the woods nourishes all of these.  

see more interviews page 6 

2019 Board 
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News from New York School 

Lights in East Lawrence 
Local Advocate, Reid Nelson wants you to look out for street lights in need of replacement. 

The concern: Westar was retrofitting all the city’s old, yellow sodium streetlights with excessive-
ly bright-white LED fixtures.  The bright color temperature of 4,000 kelvin was causing what the 
AMA warned was “disability glare.” It also causes excessive light pollution. 

The fix: Because of many complaints, Westar has agreed to retrofit streetlights from now on us-
ing LED fixtures of a “warmer” color temperature, of 3,000 kelvin. These are a little less glaring! 
The AMA approves of these.s The difference is subtle, with the improved LEDs being still 
white, but they are very, very slightly yellow. The color is closer to  a “soft white” incandescent 
fixture. 

What to do: Please notice when an old, yellow, sodium streetlight is replaced with one of the new 
LED fixtures, and whether it uses the better type of color. If not, call Lawrence Public Works 
and ask about it. I’m also available to look, as I think I can spot the difference.  

Also, something more to think about: Westar can very easily dim the new LED streetlights, and 
can also shield them. ELNA could ask Westar to dim some of the excessively bright intersec-
tions. 

Thanks for your help in keeping Lawrence’s light pollution under control! 

Reid Nelson      785-842-3680      reid451@yahoo.com 

Dine and Donate Fundraiser 1/24/18 
The New York PTA is having a dine and donate fundraiser at 
Lawrence Beer Company, 826 Pennsylvania St, on January 
24th from 4pm to 11pm. 20% of profits during that time win-
dow go to New York Elementary. Questions to Mary Leek-
Stolz maryleekstolz@gmail.com. 

Thanks-vember Thanks 
The staff at NYE has been beyond THRILLED to receive all 
the AMAZING things from the 'Thanks-vember' leaf event. 
While there are still some items left, here are a few comments 
from the staff to show their appreciation! 

You guys ROCK!! 

What a wonderful month of gifts! We love the beanbag and 
pillow. We have cleaned our chairs and tables at least once a 
week. The delicious snacks will be greatly appreciated. 
Thank you for the peanut butter m&m’s. You know some-
times you just need some chocolate. I am very proud to be a 
member of your group…you are doing an awesome job! 

I have been over whelmed by the generosity of the parents. I 
have received many things for the classroom from snacks to 
bean bag chairs, and things for me personally. I have 
worked at New York for 25 years and have never received 
such gifts. It has been very much appreciated! Neat time of 
year to do it too! 

I want to say how much I have enjoyed and used all of the 
supplies I have received from the PTA this fall. I have been 
able to refresh my dry erase markers which my students 
love as well as have some snacks for them. They really love 
the snacks. Thank you PTA for the supplies and going the 
extra mile for all of the staff here at New York. 

Not only have I loved what they've done and what they're 
doing but also greatly appreciate the donated wipes, deo-
dorizers and baggies for our clinic. THANK YOU!!!!! 

Our PTA is always finding new ways to show teachers 
they care and the newest venture is no different! I saw 
teachers literally glowing with excitement about their 
items being delivered. Thank you PTA for always do 
MORE than what is necessary:) 

Please tell them how much I appreciated the propel. My 
throat gets so dry during the day and I can't leave to get 
water so it is much appreciated!! I also very much want 
to thank someone for all of the snack items!! We are 
good to go for snack for a while! Thank you, Thank you 
PTA!!! 

It is extremely thoughtful of the PTA to help out their 
students and teachers. It has been greatly appreciated by 
myself and my students!!! 

New York’s 150th 
New York Elementary will turn 150 in 2019. How do you 
want to celebrate?  Some ideas in the works include: a 
governor’s recognition, classroom projects centered on the 
history of New York School, collection of ephemera from 
years past at New York, an all school party with cupcakes. 
A group will meet to plan and discuss a celebration in the 
hour before ELNA meetings, on ELNA meeting dates, 
from 6-7pm.  
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From the City of Lawrence 

New Equipment on the BCT 
Lawrence Parks and Recreation Department’s has com-
pleted the installation of four new outdoor fitness equip-
ment pieces located along Burroughs Creek Trail. 

The equipment includes an accessible chest press, located 
at 900 E. 15th St.; a single elliptical static combo unit at 
Ward Street; a two-person cross-country ski at 15th Street 
and a three-person static combo unit at 12th Street and 
Oregon Street. 

Outdoor fitness areas are becoming more and more popu-
lar throughout the country as people embrace this new 
wave of fitness that is keeping residents healthy and ac-
tive. These outdoor fitness areas offer a chance for people 
to benefit from getting outside and exercising while also 
spending time in a park or on a trail. 

For more information, contact the Parks and Recreation 
Administrative Office at parksrec@lawrenceks.org (785) 
832-3450. 

Christmas Tree-Cycling 
Recycling your Christmas tree following the holidays is a 
great way to return it to nature. Lawrence residents may 
place live-cut trees at the curb or alley by 6:00am on their 
collection service day throughout the month of January.  

Due to the New Year’s Day holiday on Tuesday January 
1st, the solid waste collection routes will be delayed by one 
day. Tuesday routes will be completed on Wednesday, 
Wednesday on Thursday, Thursday on Friday, Friday on 
Saturday. Christmas trees will be collected separate from 
trash and given a second life as wildlife habitat.  Artificial 
items including tinsel, lights, ornaments, and tree stands 
must be removed. For more information, visit:  
www.LawrenceRecycles.org.  

Emergency and Furnace Loans 
For emergency situations, the city offers an emergency loan 
program that can provide up to $5,000 for emergency re-
pairs that eliminate immediate hazards to health and safety 
or to repair damage to the structure likely to cause health 
and safety hazards. For up to $5,000 the loan can cover the 
replacement/ addition of existing heating and/or cooling 
source with approved energy efficient appliances. Both pro-
grams require a zero interest, zero payment mortgage to be 
placed on the property. The loan amount is due in full when 
the applicant is no longer the owner/occupant. Please con-
tact Community Development staff at (785) 832-7700 for 
additional terms and conditions, or visit lawrenceks.org/
pds/housing_programs to download an application.   
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LMH Clinic at 20th and Haskell 
LMH Health is thrilled to report the establishment of a new medical clinic to serve the residents of east Law-
rence. LMH East Heights Family Care will be located within the Independence, Inc. building, at 20 th and 
Haskell, and hopes to open doors in early 2019. This new clinic will be furnished with a physician and an ad-
vance practice nurse and will serve primary care needs such as immunizations and wellness checks, and the 
treatment of chronic illness, with both walk in and scheduled appointments. The building offers parking, bus 
access, and the location is ADA compliant. 

Rebuilding East Ninth Project Update 

SEEKING RESIDENT SPECIALISTS 
“Places are not only geographic locations. They are diverse communities 
whose unique existence depends on both history and culture. The people 
that live in these neighborhoods know this better than anyone.” * 

Because community investment is essential.  Because Research is a 
major theme of this project. And, because it is universally agreed that 
East Lawrence history is important to all project participants.   

To support this project effectively, we want to pursue a unique solution... 

The 9th Street Team is seeking 5 Resident Specialists to support artists and 
participants in all historic and research aspects of this project. A Resident 
Specialists is someone with special knowledge, unique stories, essential 
skills or other experience that can illuminate the history, culture, economy 
and social fabric of East 9th and the adjacent neighborhood. Special 
knowledge could include cartography, music history, the historical experi-
ence of marginalized people, trade and craft, activism, Kansas history, spe-
cial relationships to specific populations like youth or elders, extensive 
knowledge about important East Lawrence cultural institutions, … any-
thing that could support the understanding of the culture, history and spirit 
of places in the neighborhood. Residents of East Lawrence or with roots in 
East Lawrence are eligible to apply to be Resident Specialists. Resident 
specialists will be chosen by the Neighborhood Administrator the LAC 
Administrator and the Project Facilitator. 

Duties could include: 

Meeting to share stories with Project Artists 

Gathering research to support artists or participants 

Archiving research to be used in the historical record of this project 

Collect oral histories 

Support final documentation of project 

Share any knowledge that could provide support for the project 

Specialists will receive $1000 payable in two $500 installments; with the 
initial payment upon being chosen, and the second payment November 
2019.  Contract ends June 2020. 

To apply:  Contact the Project Team with a brief statement, no longer than 
1 page, about your relationship to the neighborhood and how your East 
Lawrence knowledge can support this project. Please contact the team via 
email, 9thstreetmandy@gmail.com, or send hard copies through the mail 
to E9th Team c/o ELNA, PO Box 442393, Lawrence, KS 66044. 

Contact Mandy at the above listed email address with questions.  

Applications should be submitted before Tuesday, January 22nd 

For easy sharing, you can find this job description online at: https://
www.rebuildingeastninth.com/artists 

* Darien Carr, August 18, 2016 

Dave Loewenstein 

Dave Loewenstein is a self
-employed artist serving on 
the ELNA Board since 
2014. He lives on Rhode 

Island Street and can be reached at dloe-
wenstein@hotmail.com. 

KH Harris 

KH Harris, board member, 
can be reached at harris-
kmtc@gmail.com  

Pam Blackburn 

Pam Blackburn is less 
bothered by the 9th 
Street construction, as 
she enjoys living on 
Connecticut as a dead 
end street. Pam can be 

reached at pamblackburn55@gmail.com. 

Lane Eisenbart, 

eastlaw-
rence@yahoo.com 

I’m your neighborhood 
coordinator, the only 
and very part time em-
ployee of the neighbor-
hood association. I 
write the newsletter 
and the enews, manage 
the website and the social media, plan our 
events, and try to help Phil keep it togeth-
er. I also work for a local non-profit, an 
early childhood service agency called Pos-
itive Bright Start. And now I’m one half of 
the neighborhood portion of the Rebuild-
ing East Ninth team with KT. I make stuff, 
play some music, and photograph wed-
dings sometimes too. I live in a little pink 
house on Pennsylvania Street with my cats 
and my daughters. We have a swing out 
front you are welcome to visit any time. I 
swear I’ll raise it up off the ground even-
tually. Maybe next summer.   

interviews continued 
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Merch for Sale 
We’ve got drink coozies and baby onesies and new, very 
cool stickers. We’ve also got a variety of sizes and colors 
of tshirts -- women’s cuts as well as unisex -- plus a few 
zipper and pullover hooded sweatshirts. Colors available 
include yellow, brown, blue, gray, and black, and sizes 
range from women’s small to large and unisex small to 
xxl. Coozies are $3 each, stickers just a dollar, baby one-
sies $15, older tees for $15, newer tees for $20, and $25 
for all hoodies. Want one? Email us, eastlaw-
rence@yahoo.com, and we’ll tell you what we’ve got. 
Thanks to Pride of Gumbo at LFK Press, 518 E 8th St, for 
serving our printing needs.   

Second Community Meeting Scheduled 
The East Ninth Project Team is proud to announce that our first Community Input Session was 
well attended and feedback was successfully gathered. Please assist in continuing this success by 
marking your calendar for our second Community Visioning Workshop, Thursday, January 17th, 
6-9 PM, Lawrence Creates Makerspace. In addition, please share this date and information with 
other interested parties. If you were unable to attend the first meeting, please access the video, 
notes, and feedback form on the project website  to see the process and share your voice.  

As outlined in the plan, “Rebuilding East Ninth Together”, the first phase of the process involves 
3 Community Input Sessions. The “Rebuilding East Ninth Together” plan was created over several 
months by representatives from the Lawrence Arts Center, community members, and the East Law-
rence Neighborhood Association, and outlines a path to a true community based public art project. 
Now, after a great deal of work to win the approval of the neighborhood and stakeholders, we are 
ready to move forward to the exciting part… the ART! 

This, the second of three meetings, will build on the knowledge gathered in the first meeting. It is 
important to know that each meeting will have its own unique purpose and will not duplicate work 
from the previous meeting. While meeting 1 focused on neighborhood values, meeting 2 will focus 
on information and feedback related to the art. We will update everyone on the Team’s progress, 
share ideas, and answer questions. Your feedback is essential as it will directly impact our work. 

Please join us on the evening of Thursday, January 17th, 6pm-9pm, at Lawrence Creates Maker-
space, 512 E. 9th, for a community conversation about potential art projects and installations. We 
will provide information about the project, have breakout sessions to brainstorm, share ideas, and 
answer questions. Folks interested in serving as jurors, assistants, resident specialists, youth corps 
members, or artists are also encouraged to attend. 

Because there is a lot of work to do and the process will start moving quickly, all information from 
Team meetings and community input sessions will be available on the for individuals who are un-
able to attend. We know that transparency and accessibiality are essential to this endeavor. 

For more information on the project visit the website or contact any team members. 
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East Lawrence Neighborhood Association 

PO Box 442393 
Lawrence Kansas 66044-2393 

Join ELNA for $1.00 

HELP YOUR NEIGHBORHOOD – GET A BIG BANG FOR A BUCK! 

Your $1.00 membership in ELNA and contact information help us represent East Lawrence in our 

city and county government and to meet the needs of our neighborhood. Please note, memberships 

are per individual, not per household. 

Support us. Let us support you. 

 $1.00 for in-neighborhood individuals $5.00 for out-of-neighborhood individuals       

 $10.00 for in-neighborhood non-profit entities $20.00 for in-neighborhood businesses 

$100.00 lifetime individual membership 

Date: __________________ Name: __________________________________________________ 

Address: _______________________________________________________________________ 

Phone: ___________________________ E-mail: _______________________________________ 

□ We print the names of new and returning members in the bimonthly paper newsletter. Check 

here if it’s OK to print your name. 

□ We’re working on creating a block-by-block calling/check-in network of neighbors to contact 

in the event of an emergency. It’s a work in progress. Check here if you’d like to be contacted 

about being a BlockHead—a contact person for your block in the event of emergency or issue.  

□ Check here if you’d like to be added to our “Thursday ELNA News” weekly e-newsletter email 

list. 

Send this form and your check payable to ELNA to: 

ELNA, PO Box 442393 Lawrence KS 66044 

Plus! Visit ELNA’s website for information on *new* tshirts and merchandise! 

Click the paypal button to donate securely there! 

ELNA Needs Your Help!  

Please Volunteer! 

Mark what ELNA events/skills you 

would like to volunteer for: 

__  Work Days 

__  YART (Yard/Art) Sale 

__  Block Party 

__  Adopt-A-Family 

__  Art 

__  Music 

__  Photography 

__  Gardening 

__  Grilling 

__  Fund Raising 

__  Historic Preservation 

__  Serving on the ELNA Board 

__  Website/Technical Management 

__  Baking/Cooking 

__  Other: __________________ 


